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In this digital age, working virtually or remotely has become almost inevitable. Such is the 
trend recognised even by the courts.1 The virtual environment, however, opens up a whole 
new spectrum of intellectual property issues, especially on copyright ownership. For instance, 
there are recent deliberations on whether copyright ownership of course contents authored by 
professors should shift to universities when they are uploaded to the universities’ learning 
management system.2  
 
Exclusivity of copyright ownership 
 
In the realm of copyright law, ownership is paramount as it accords exclusive rights of control 
over the works created.3 In Malaysia, such exclusive rights extend, inter alia, to the control of 
reproduction, communication and distribution of the works or substantial parts thereof.4  
 
Copyright subsists in works5 created by authors,6 thereby vesting ownership in them.7 
Nevertheless, there are also instances where authors lose their rights to ownership, as 
recognised by the High Court in Yeoh Kee Aun:8 
 

“A person can be an author of a copyright work and yet does not own it.”9  
 
Statutory transfer of copyright ownership 
 
Section 26(2) of the Copyright Act 1987 provides for two of such instances. Where works are 
– 
 
(a) Made in the course of the author’s employment;10 or 
 
(b) Commissioned by a person who is not the author’s employer under a contract of 

service or apprenticeship11 
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 Sdn Bhd & Anor v Foo Tiang Sin & Ors [2020] MLJU 157 at para [38] 
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ownership of copyright shall be deemed transferred to the person who commissioned the 
work, or to the employer, subject to any agreement between parties excluding or limiting such 
transfer.12  
 
Naturally, such deemed transfer of ownership by operation of law attracts considerable 
resistance from authors who wish to maintain their firm grip on ownership as much as possible.  
 
‘In the course of employment’ 
 
The usual debate centres on whether a particular work was created “in the course of 
employment”.  
 
In situations where the works created fall squarely within the scope of the author’s 
employment, it is difficult to argue otherwise. This is so even if the works are created outside 
the workplace and beyond working hours.13 As an illustration, an author who “was employed 
to make an invention and finds that inspiration comes to him in the bathtub” would still be 
considered as having created the work in the course of employment. 
 
On the other hand, works that do not fall within the scope of the author’s employment would 
hardly qualify as being created in the course of employment. In Stevenson,14 the UK Court of 
Appeal held copyright in lectures conducted by an engineer during his employment vested 
with him as conducting lectures was not part of the regular duties of an engineer.  
 
It is, however, less straightforward in situations where an author creates works which fall within 
the scope employment, but for the benefit of a third party in breach of the employment contract. 
In Nanofilm,15 the author used equipment belonging to his employer to create technical 
drawings he was expected to design, for the benefit of another company running a similar 
business. The Singapore High Court held the author could not rely on his own breach to 
support a claim that the works were not created in the course of employment.16   
 
Commissioned works  
 
To commission simply means to “order” or “request”,17 connoting an obligation to pay.  It is 
common for businesses to hire independent contractors to carry out certain works such as 
creating architectural drawings or designing company logos. The act of commissioning is thus 
a sine qua non in any industry.  
 
An interesting point arose in Aktif Perunding18 on whether a statement in the “title block” of 
engineering drawings could prevent the transfer of ownership. In this case, the main contractor 
appointed the plaintiff to inter alia produce mechanical and electrical engineering drawings. 
The title block of the drawings contained references to the plaintiff as the “mechanical and 
electrical engineer” of the project. The High Court rejected the argument that the title block 
constituted evidence of the plaintiff being not only the author, but also the copyright owner of 
the drawings. It was held the contents of the title block could not lawfully deprive the main 
contractor their ownership of copyright in the drawings gained by reason of having 
commissioned the productions of the drawings.19 
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Conclusion  

It can be deduced, at least in Malaysia, that transfer of copyright ownership by operation of 
law continues to apply even in the virtual environment. Authors who wish to retain ownership 
of copyright are therefore urged to put in place a written agreement expressly excluding or 
limiting such transfer.  


